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MINUTES


APRIL 18, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION


A.
Public Employee Evaluation; City Manager, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957

At 6:00 p.m., the City Council met in the Library Conference Room to discuss personnel matters.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Recreation Supervisor Carmick, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton
ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Richardson proposed adding Item D to “Mayor/Council Matters,” setting a date for the continuation of the City Manager’s evaluation.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PROCLAMATION

A. Proclaiming April 22, 2005 as Earth Day and April 23, 2005 as San Bruno Mountain Habitat Restoration Day in Brisbane

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation declaring April 22, 2005 as Earth Day and April 23, 2005 as San Bruno Mountain Habitat Restoration Day in Brisbane.


B.
Proclaiming April 25, 2005 as Brisbane Red Hat Day

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation declaring April 25, 2005 as Brisbane Red Hat Day.  She welcomed members of the Brisbane Red Hat Stars organization to the meeting and thanked them for their activities.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said she recently wrote a letter to the City Manager and the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) regarding distribution of the CAG notice.  She commended the City of Brisbane for providing its mailing list to DTSC so the document can be properly disseminated to the public.  Ms. Dillworth noted the mailing list contains names and addresses of people who live in Brisbane, but outreach is also required to other citizens, businesses, property owners, and civic groups in the affected communities.  She recommended mailing notices to people in the 94014 zip code in Daly City, the 94134 zip code in San Francisco’s Visitacion Valley neighborhood, and the 94124 area, consisting of the executive park, Candlestick Park and the Bayview area.  Ms. Dillworth requested a response to her letter.

MPT Johnson said she understood that neighboring communities would be part of the outreach effort.  She supported sending the notice to the zip codes mentioned by Ms. Dillworth.

City Clerk Schroeder advised that DTSC is developing its own lists, and Brisbane’s mailing list is one part of that effort.  She clarified that DTSC asked the City’s assistance in mailing notices to Brisbane residents.  Ms. Schroeder added that DTSC mailed thousands of notices to environmental groups, business organizations, and residents of neighboring communities.

City Attorney Toppel stated that DTSC is solely responsible for ensuring diversity of representation on the committee, and Brisbane is merely an invitee.  He suggested that Ms. Dillworth address her concerns to DTSC.

Karen Cunningham, Brisbane, said she had a long conversation earlier that day with Nancy at DTSC, who indicated that DTSC used the City of Brisbane’s mailing list, the list of  Brisbane business licensees, and the Brisbane Chamber of Commerce mailing list, but residents of other communities had not been notified.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1259 - $ 498,296.76

CM Bologoff asked for more information about the Page 3 payment to CSG Consultants for “fire plan review services” in February.  He said he thought the fire marshal was going to take over that responsibility.  Community Development Director Prince explained that although the fire marshal will be handling those reviews in the future, there are still some projects in the plan check process for which CSG is responsible.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve Payment Register No. 1259.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Use Permit Application UP-1-02 and Design Permit Application DP-1-02 for 30-unit residential complex on Unrecorded Highway Lots 7-12; Charles and Judy Ng, applicants and owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Mayor Richardson noted the staff recommends continuing this matter to May 16, 2005.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider options regarding City Hall Remodel plans and give direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault presented 75 percent plans and an updated estimate for the City Hall remodel project and recommended Council approval.  He said the overriding goal of the remodel project is to provide structural and functional improvements to the existing building so the City can continue to provide quality services to its citizens.  Major components of the project include seismic upgrades, redesign and expansion of police facilities, relocation of the Parks and Recreation Department staff to City Hall, construction of a larger community meeting room, and associated access and office improvements.  Mr. Breault said that since the project began in 2000, the City Council has looked at various conceptual designs, solicited public feedback, and selected certain options.  The architect was asked to investigate the feasibility of including a photovoltaic system, and the plans were revised to allow use of the roof for that purpose in the future.  

Mr. Breault drew attention to the latest plans and cost estimate.  He noted the estimate has increased to $4.34 million.  He said the City originally envisioned doing the work while the building was occupied and shifting various departments around.  However, because of the complexity of the project, both the architect and staff are now recommending that the building be vacated during the construction period.  

Mr. Breault reported that the staff has investigated several options to reduce the project cost.  He said Option A would be to continue with the current plans and relocate the staff; Option B would eliminate all second-floor improvements for now; and Option C would entail a permanent relocation of City Hall to some other space.  Mr. Breault discussed each option in more detail.  He drew attention to the chart on Page 4 of the staff report showing the projected costs of each option and whether the desired functional improvements are attained.  

MPT Johnson asked about the possibility of adding additional temporary buildings to the parking lot and having the staff park on the street during the construction period.  She noted using the Mission Blue Center to house the staff would interfere with other uses and potentially damage that facility.  Mr. Breault noted the existing parking lot will probably be needed for construction storage, but temporary buildings could be installed elsewhere, such as near the skate park or in the parking lot at the Mission Blue Center.  He acknowledged that there may be other options the staff did not consider.

Mayor Richardson commented that besides interfering with other uses, housing the staff at the Mission Blue Center would also mean a loss of funds to the City.

CM Panza noted the first note after the table on Page 4 refers to “City share of rooftop photovoltaic installation,” and he asked for clarification.  Mr. Breault explained that the staff anticipates receiving a California Energy Commission grant to pay for 50 percent of the system cost.

CM Panza asked if the staff identified any suitable buildings in Brisbane that could be rented if the Council chooses Option C.  Mr. Breault responded that there are vacancies available, but most of the existing spaces have some drawbacks, and it may not be possible to install the same tenant improvements the City would have in its own building.  CM Panza pointed out that renting out the current facilities could help offset a substantial amount of the lease costs.

CM Panza observed that Options A1 and B1 call for dispersing the staff at several locations, while Options A2 and B2 involve relocation to a central facility.  Mr. Breault expressed his opinion that dispersing the staff to several locations would be more disruptive than using a single site, but less expensive.  

CM Panza suggested leasing temporary facilities and then finding another building to purchase and remodel.  He noted selling the current building could cover the costs of needed tenant improvements.  He recommended considering this option.

CM Panza added that he was surprised at the increase in the estimate.  He questioned whether the public would approve going ahead with the project given the current cost projections.

CM Bologoff noted the City’s experience with leasing space on North Hill Drive did not work well, and he expressed his preference for rejecting Option C.  CM Bologoff recommended that the City Council first decide whether to proceed with the project at all, and then choose the best option.

MPT Johnson pointed out that the $5.2 million in construction costs for Option A can be financed and paid off over time.  She advocated using the existing City-owned building rather than looking for another building to purchase.  She agreed with CM Bologoff that Option C should not be pursued.

Finance Director Schillinger discussed five different funding options for the City Hall remodel project:  1) a 20-year bond issue with equal annual payments; 2) capitalization of interest during construction and one year following construction; 3) zero coupon bonds for the first 10 years; 4) interest only for 10 years, then equal debt payments; and 5) capitalization of interest for two years, then interest only for 8 years, and then equal debt payments.  Mr. Schillinger explained the pros and cons of each option and reviewed spreadsheets illustrating the differences in annual costs.  He recommended either Option 4 or Option 5. 

Mr. Schillinger noted the City has about $757,000 available in the Facilities Construction Fund, which can be used either to reduce the total amount borrowed or to cover the first two years of payments.  He added that the decision regarding the exact financing method can be made closer to the start of construction, so the Council will see how City revenues grow in the interim.

CM Panza noted most of the funds in the Facilities Construction Fund were earmarked for other purposes, such as childcare expenses, future trails, creating a fire buffer at the Northeast Ridge, and downtown parking.  He expressed reluctance to divert the money for this project.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, stated that her state rebate covered half the cost of her photovoltaic installation, including design, engineering, construction, and equipment.  She said an unexpected benefit of the system is that it shades the roof during summer months, keeping the house cooler.  She recommended installing the photovoltaic system at the same time as the roof improvements are done.

Ms. Miller said she thought the City Council previously made a commitment to adopt a “pay as you go” approach and do the most important upgrades first.  She noted the seismic safety improvements and the police station work should be the highest priorities.  She questioned the need to vacate the entire building during construction.  Ms. Miller urged the City to phase the project and do the seismic and structural upgrades first.

Ms. Miller expressed opposition to the idea of using the Mission Blue Center to house the staff during the construction period.  She recommended using the facility for its intended purpose and preserving the existing parking there.

Kevin Fryer, Brisbane, agreed with MPT Johnson’s comments about relocating the staff to the Mission Blue Center.  He cautioned that such a use would be disastrous for the local arts and culture community.

Beth Grossman, Brisbane, seconded Mr. Fryer’s comments about Mission Blue.  She urged the City Council to continue using the facility for arts, classes, dance programs, and performances.  She noted using the Mission Blue Center to house the staff will eliminate its revenue-generating possibilities.

Ms. Grossman said she heard there was consideration of moving the Summer Camp program to Mission Blue, and she expressed concern about the potential wear and tear and damage to the space.  She recommended providing some other place for the campers.

CM Barnes expressed concern about the reliability of the cost estimates.  He noted costs have gone up by about 50 percent just since last fall, and further delays will impact the schedule.  Mr. Breault stated that the staff is comfortable that the estimated prices for Options A1 and A2 are accurate.  However, he noted, every remodel project has the possibility of uncovering unexpected problems, and major repairs can be expensive.  CM Barnes asked if the 10 percent contingency would be sufficient.  Mr. Breault pointed out that the 10 percent figure was only included in Option B as an estimating factor.  He said the possibility of different site conditions was not factored into any of the options, but those costs could range between 5 and 15 percent of the total.

CM Barnes asked if the staff felt confident Del Campo and Maru could proceed without further delays.  Mr. Breault explained that the previous delays were due primarily to issues between the firm and its subdesigners.  He noted the project architect was not aware costs were escalating so rapidly, but an external cost estimation and constructability review confirm the estimates are reasonable.

CM Barnes emphasized the need to identify a funding source for the project.  He noted the Finance Director indicated that City revenues are likely to grow by about $3.6 million over the next ten years, but some of those funds are needed to cover cost increases.  He observed that this amount of growth does not offset the amounts taken away by the state in recent years.  CM Barnes said he was worried about entering into such an expensive project without more certainty that the City’s financial position will improve.  He added that of all the financing options presented, he felt comfortable only with the normal bond payment scenario, which costs the City the least over the term of the loan.  

CM Barnes stated that the scenarios involving zero or minimal payments in the early years were unacceptable because they shifted the burden of finding a real solution to future City Councils.

MPT Johnson agreed with CM Barnes that the normal bond payment structure was preferable.  She advocated paying the total amount down by using at least $600,000 from the Facilities Construction Fund.  

Mr. Schillinger said that if the entire $750,000 is paid, the total bond amount could be reduced to $4.5 million.

MPT Johnson expressed support for Option A1.  She acknowledged that costs are likely to increase in the future, so it would behoove the City to move forward with the project as expeditiously as possible.

MPT Johnson recommended continuing to use the Mission Blue Center for arts performances, classes, and cultural events rather than for housing the staff during the construction period.

CM Bologoff agreed with CM Barnes and MPT Johnson.  He noted the City could have remodeled the space two years ago for $2 million, and waiting another two years could increase the estimate to $10 million.  He recommended going forward with Option A1.  

CM Panza noted the economic climate seems to be improving, but it is too soon to tell whether the recovery will continue.  He said there are signs that PERS rates will remain stable, and state take-aways will end soon, so revenues might increase.  He agreed with Ms. Miller that the work should be phased, and he advocated working around the construction rather than relocating the entire staff.  

CM Panza questioned the architect’s estimate that phasing could add another 10 percent to project costs.  He recommended that the staff look at those calculations more carefully.

CM Panza expressed his opinion that the City Council lacks all the information necessary to make a decision at this point.  He recommended going forward to finish the plans, but waiting to see the final drawings and an updated cost estimate before making a decision about going ahead with construction. 

Mayor Richardson agreed with Ms. Miller that the remodel project is needed for safety purposes.  She commended past City Councils for being visionary enough to address future needs of the community.  She noted Brisbane is the leading generator of sales taxes in the county, and the city has an excellent reputation for public services and amenities.  

Mayor Richardson proposed going forward with the project as soon as possible.  She said the cost of building materials is likely to rise in the future, so the work will be even more expensive if it is postponed.  She expressed support for Option A1 and a normal bond payment structure, and she urged members of the public to support the project as well.

CM Bologoff commented that phasing the work and keeping the building occupied during construction would subject the staff to unreasonable risks.  He expressed his opinion it would be more prudent to relocate the staff, as recommended by the architect.

Karen Cunningham, Brisbane, asked what will happen to staffing levels under the various options.  She noted Brisbane is facing major projects with the Baylands and the Quarry, and the City needs to provide sufficient staff to handle the workload.  She expressed concern that dispersing the staff to different locations will impair productivity and make coordination more difficult.

Ms. Cunningham asked if the City will obtain competitive bids for bonds.  She also recommended not using Mission Blue Center.

City Manager Holstine clarified that the bond spreadsheets included in the meeting packet were provided for estimating purposes only.  He explained that financing arrangements will be made once the City Council approves the final plans and specifications and construction bids are received.  He stated that the City uses a competitive process whenever bonds are issued.

MPT Johnson asked Mr. Holstine to comment on the staff’s ability to handle the workload.  Mr. Holstine responded that the City has already hired a new senior planner, whose salary costs will be paid by the developer.  Mr. Holstine stated that the City does not anticipate any further staff increases.  He noted a variety of experts and consultants will be hired to work on the Baylands and the Quarry, with the developers paying those costs as well.  

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the 75 percent plans and estimate and authorize the staff and architect to move forward with the construction documents and design using Option A.

CM Barnes said he was not sure what to do about the staff relocation, and he proposed deciding that issue later.  He proposed going forward with the plans in the interim.

Mayor Richardson observed that there seemed to be consensus among Councilmembers that the Mission Blue Center should not be used to house the staff.  She encouraged the staff to look at other options.

MPT Johnson expressed concern about Option A2 because of the expense of leasing space.  She recommended using temporary buildings, not Mission Blue Center.  

Mr. Holstine noted the relocation plans need to be further refined and fleshed out.  He pointed out there needs to be a balance between optimizing City operations and controlling expense.  He said one or more modular buildings might be a good solution.

Mr. Breault stated he would go back and look at other options, given the opinions expressed by the City Council.

MPT Johnson said she was still willing to second CM Barnes’ motion, but she urged the City Council not to backtrack from this point.  She expressed concern about causing more delays by indecision.

CM Bologoff commented that using trailers was an inefficient way of operating.  He agreed with MPT Johnson that further delays should be avoided.  

CM Panza said he agreed that the plans should be completed as soon as possible.  He asked the staff to consider ways of phasing the work in order to avoid disrupting the staff.  CM Barnes stated that the intent of his motion was to allow more time to make the decision about the need to relocate the staff.

MPT Johnson pointed out that the idea of phasing the work had already been investigated, and she questioned the need for further consideration of that possibility.  CM Panza said the staff’s estimate was based on a preliminary look at the issue; he recommended more detailed investigation.  MPT Johnson drew attention to the letter from Amari Associates indicating the phased approach would be much more difficult and costly.

Mayor Richardson noted CM Barnes’ motion allows the staff to investigate all possible options regarding relocation.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 9:30 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 9:37 p.m.

Mayor Richardson proposed taking “New Business” Item B and “Consent Calendar” Item B out of order to accommodate members of the audience interested in those items.  CM Panza suggested taking the dog park item before the summer camp relocation.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to move “Consent Calendar” Item B forward.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 

CONSENT CALENDAR (Out of Order)



B.
Approve Co-Sponsorship of Chamber Music Concert Series

City Manager Holstine presented a proposal for the City to co-sponsor a five-concert chamber music series at the Mission Blue Center from October 2005 through March, 2006.  He noted Friends of the Brisbane Library will be the other co-sponsor.

CM Bologoff noted the page entitled “Office Use Only” was blank.  Mr. Holstine said those items were for internal use only.

MPT Johnson commented that the recent concert series at Mission Blue was an outstanding example of how that facility should be used.  She noted all concerts were well attended, and many people from Brisbane participated.  She also pointed out that the City’s co-sponsorship cost of $2,850 per concert was a real bargain.  MPT Johnson thanked Kevin Fryer for organizing the concerts.

CM Panza questioned the need to mail separate flyers for each concert.  He noted many people are already aware of the concerts through word-of-mouth.  He suggested making announcements in the Star instead.   Deputy City Clerk Ricks noted the City mailed a single flyer last year.  She added that the mailing costs will be kept down by sending out the flyers with other materials.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the co-sponsorship as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Kevin Fryer expressed his appreciation to the City for co-sponsoring the concerts. 

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of permanent fence at the Brisbane Dog Park

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that when the Dog Park was constructed last summer, the City installed a temporary orange fence along a property line at the southwest border of the site in the hope that the adjacent building owner would consent to have the park expanded to his building.  He reported that the building owner has not agreed to let his property be used, and the temporary fencing is not keeping dogs in the park.  Mr. Skeels recommended that the City Council approve a permanent chain-link fence in the same location.  He estimated that the cost of the fence will be about $4,700.

Mr. Skeels welcomed Council feedback on whether a single gate should be included in the fence to allow access to the adjacent private property to retrieve balls and for maintenance purposes, and whether the fence should be powder-coated.  

CM Panza noted that the staff report indicates that openings in the temporary fence tend to encourage dog owners to encroach on private property.  He expressed the same concern about providing a gate.  Mr. Skeels said the gate could either be locked and used only for maintenance or left open.  CM Bologoff noted the gate would have to be locked to prevent unauthorized access and to discourage improper parking.

CM Panza asked why the adjacent property owner was unwilling to have the dog park extended onto his property.  Mr. Skeels explained that the building is used for food preparation and the owner has health concerns about allowing dogs too close to the building.

CM Bologoff recommended approaching the owner again to encourage him to reconsider.  He noted it would be better for everyone to have the City maintain the area rather than to try to keep it fenced off.

Mayor Richardson said she would set up a meeting to speak with the owner.

CM Bologoff also suggested contacting the owner of the building adjacent to 165 Valley and requesting that the fence along that property line be repaired.

CM Panza noted powder-coating would be primarily for appearance purposes, and he questioned the need for this amenity given the location of the fence behind a warehouse.  Mr. Skeels said powder-coating was recommended by some of the park users.  MPT Johnson commented that it did not make sense to powder-coat only one section of the fence.  She expressed her preference for saving the money and having a galvanized surface to match the rest of the fence.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said the dog park is not very user-friendly in its present condition because dog toys get tossed over the fence, and owners have to go all the way around the park to retrieve them.  She urged the City to provide open egress on both ends of the dog park to make it more usable.

CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that the existing gate and the new gate should both be locked.  He said that if the gates are left open, people will park near the access points and create even more of a problem.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the permanent fence with a locked gate and no powder coating.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider new location for Summer Day Camp program at Mission Blue Center

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels informed the City Council that the staff was notified by the school district that most of the campuses at Brisbane Elementary School and Lipman School will be closed during summer months for construction.  In particular, the BES cafeteria and the space for the City’s modular building will not be available for the summer camp program this summer.  

Mr. Skeels said the summer camp program involves 50 to 60 kids per week, Monday through Friday.  He noted participants typically engage in indoor arts and crafts sessions in the mornings, outdoor recreational activities in the afternoon, and off-site field trips on Fridays.

Mr. Skeels reported that the staff investigated three relocation options:  the Community Center, the Teen Center, and Mission Blue Center.  Staff concluded that the Mission Blue Center would be the best location based on its size, proximity to outdoor facilities, parking and drop-off points, storage space, and impact on other programs and services.   Mr. Skeels said the staff recognizes that the Mission Blue Center has some drawbacks, including the need to protect the facility from damage and its distance from the main part of town, but the other available facilities would have even more serious constraints.  

Mr. Skeels noted another option might be to put a relocatable trailer building at the future gymnasium site near the Mission Blue Center.  He said the staff would need to investigate the feasibility and costs of bringing power and restrooms to the site.  He welcomed Council feedback.

CM Panza asked for more information on the specific amenities the summer camp program requires.  Recreation Supervisor Carmick responded that at a minimum, the summer camp program will require appropriate restroom facilities and a kitchen with hot and cold water, a refrigerator, and a microwave open.  CM Panza noted some construction trailers come equipped with restrooms, sinks, and kitchens, and he encouraged the staff to investigate that option.  He expressed concern about having so many kids using the Mission Blue Center all summer.

As an alternative, CM Barnes suggested relocating the teen programs to a trailer and allowing the summer campers to use the Teen Center during the summer.  Mr. Carmick noted the Teen Center’s proximity to the park is a definite advantage, but the layout of the room precludes large group usage.  He expressed his opinion that although the Teen Center was not the best available option, the staff might be able to come up with some creative ways of dividing up the space to accommodate the summer camp program.  

MPT Johnson pointed out that the Teen Center, with 1,000 square feet in the main room, is actually larger than the current 900-square-foot trailer at BES.  Mr. Carmick explained that the location at BES provides access to additional space, like the 900-square-foot art room and the large cafeteria.

MPT Johnson stated that she was strongly opposed to using the Mission Blue Center for the summer camp program.  She expressed concern about potential damage from use of paint, water, and glue inside that building.  She said she liked CM Barnes’ suggestion about using the Teen Center instead.  She proposed dividing the space at the Teen Center to minimize interaction between the two groups.  MPT Johnson also noted having the summer camp at that location could provide summer jobs for teens interested in working with the kids.  

Mr. Carmick emphasized that the staff’s key concern is ensuring safety of the children.  He said state law requires background checks for anybody working with access to children, so everyone in the Teen Center building would need to undergo a background check.  He noted mixing teens and younger children could create potential problems.  

MPT Johnson asked about the possibility of putting a modular building in the Mission Blue parking lot instead of the site near the future gymnasium.  Mr. Carmick acknowledged that might be a possibility, but he cautioned that parking is already scarce during certain events.

MPT Johnson urged the staff to find a location other than Mission Blue.  She added that she would rather pay for a portable building for a couple months than risk damage to the Mission Blue Center.

CM Bologoff noted the Teen Center was intended to provide teens with their own space and activities, and he recommended using it for that purpose.  CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that the Mission Blue Center, as a public community facility, should be available for the summer camp program on a short-term basis.  He objected to discriminating against Brisbane’s children by not allowing them to use that building.  He also cautioned that staff supervision is essential to prevent damage to the facility.

CM Panza suggested that staff investigate the possibility of a modular building and consider other locations.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, disagreed with CM Bologoff about making the Mission Blue Center available to summer campers.  She noted the Mission Blue Center is a high-quality concert and performance facility, not a suitable location for a summer camp program.  She recommended that the summer camp program emphasize use of the pool and outdoor recreational opportunities rather than indoor activities.  Ms. Miller suggested putting a modular building near the community pool.  She noted that site already has restrooms and easy access to athletic fields and mountain trails.

Ms. Miller said she was surprised that the school district did not offer alternative arrangements for the summer camp program during their construction period.  She encouraged Mayor Richardson to approach the superintendent to work out a better solution.

Ms. Miller expressed support for the idea of providing summer jobs for teens rather than allowing them to sit indoors and watch television at the Teen Center all summer.

Kevin Fryer, Brisbane, commented that because of its acoustics, the Mission Blue Center would be very noisy with 50 or 60 children indoors there every day.

City Manager Holstine suggested that the staff research modular buildings and come back with some additional options.
CM Barnes also asked the staff to consider the possibility of using a modular building for teens instead of the summer camp program.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

C.
Tunnel Avenue Bridge Replacement Project - Agreements, Deeds, and Easements



1.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-14 approving a Lease Agreement with the State of California, acting by and through the California State Lands Commission, granting to the City a long-term lease for use of state land as public right-of-way, slope easement, and temporary construction easement



2.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-15 accepting a Grant Deed, Grant of Slope Easement, and Grant of Temporary Construction Easement from Universal Paragon Corporation and authorizing signature of a Certificate of Acceptance on behalf of the City



3.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-16 approving an Access Agreement with Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) and the transfer of property interests to be made thereunder, including the relinquishment by UPC of certain access rights to Bayshore Boulevard, a grant by the City to UPC of an alternative access to Bayshore Boulevard, and a grant by UPC to the City of an access easement to the City’s fire station



4.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-17 authorizing the Director of Public Works/City Engineer to execute certain Declarations of Street Right-of-Way

City Attorney Toppel recommended that the Council adopt the resolutions as proposed.  He explained that the documents allow the City to acquire the easements and rights-of-way necessary for construction of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge replacement project.

CM Barnes asked if the leases will entail any cost to the City.  Mr. Toppel said the only charge to the City would be the State Lands Commission’s application processing fee.  He said UPC is donating the land, and the City hopes to use the donated land as part of its matching funds for federal grants.

MPT Johnson asked about the reason for the locked gate mentioned in Resolution No. 2005-16.  Mr. Toppel explained that the gate will be used only for access by the City and the machine company.  He said the locked gate is intended to make it clear that the road is not available for public use.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, questioned whether this project is consistent with the overriding policies of the General Plan.  He noted the Baylands area presents great opportunities for wetlands restoration and recreation.  He observed that some past Army Corps of Engineers projects have created environmental problems because they channelize rivers, landscape with invasive plants, and use a great deal of cement.  Mr. Burr recommended rethinking this project and incorporating wetlands restoration features, as required by the General Plan.

Mr. Toppel stated that a complete environmental review of this project was done to verify there will be no adverse environmental impacts.  He said no wetlands will be removed and nothing will be paved over.  He added that the staff would be happy to meet with Mr. Burr individually to review the plans in more detail.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Resolutions 2004-14, 2005-15, 2005-16, and 2005-17 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider update on Baylands Environmental Peer Review

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that the peer review report was released to the public and discussed at the April 11 meeting of the Baylands Planning Subarea Committee.  

Mr. Breault said the staff asked the consultant to clarify the list of documents recommended by regulatory agencies and reviewed as part of the peer review process.  He noted the consultant also identified other documents deemed necessary to provide a complete technical evaluation, and the staff requested the consultant to come back with a revised scope and estimate for that work.

Mr. Breault noted the Executive Summary has become somewhat lengthy, so the consultant will provide a supplemental one-page table summarizing the findings.

Mr. Breault stated that the consultant will also be identifying issues for future study and categorizing them by timeline.

MPT Johnson noted the City Council previously expressed a desire to have the land cleaned up to the highest possible standard, even though residential use will not be allowed.  She asked how this goal would impact the work of the peer reviewer.  Mr. Breault explained that the peer review was done assuming commercial/industrial development.  He said more extensive work would need to be done to study impacts on residential use.

City Manager Holstine noted a public workshop on the peer review report is scheduled for Monday, April 25.  He suggested hearing from the peer reviewer regarding the work already done and then discussing additional studies.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, commented that the peer review report seems fairly unbiased, but it appears the peer reviewers did not look at the General Plan policies pertaining to the Baylands.  He suggested it would be helpful to evaluate the specific plan from that perspective.  

Mr. Burr observed that the peer review report identifies a number of documents and reports that need to be reviewed before issuing a complete opinion. 

Mr. Burr noted the peer review report talks about releasing and flaring methane gas.  He proposed finding ways of recycling the gas for some useful purpose.

Mr. Burr said the peer review report does not talk about wetlands as a way of cleaning up toxic contamination.  He recommended including wetlands as part of the mitigation strategies.  

Mr. Burr emphasized the need to look at creation of wetlands, dredging the lagoon, and providing the peer review consultants with the General Plan as a framework for evaluation.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Burr for his comments.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers that Saturday, April 23, is Habitat Restoration Day.  

Mr. Holstine said the public workshop on the environmental remediation peer review will take place at 7:30 p.m. on Monday, April 25, at the Community Center.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Continued)

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of March 21, 2005


C.
Approve STAR Articles for June issue
MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

CM Barnes reported that he attended a recent League of California Cities meeting in San Jose regarding housing.  He offered to share written materials with Councilmembers.


B.
Set date for joint meetings with Planning Commission and Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission

CM Bologoff recommended deferring the joint meetings until at least July, and other Councilmembers agreed.  City Clerk Schroeder said she would prepare a calendar for the Council’s consideration at the next meeting.


C.
Set Budget Hearing Dates

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to schedule budget sessions for May 26, June 8, June 15, and June 20 if needed.


D.
Set Date for Continuation of City Manager Evaluation

Councilmembers decided to continue the City Manager’s evaluation on Monday, April 25, starting at 6:00 p.m.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:00 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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